
 

Our History from  

ROOTS to BLOOMS 

1923 to 2013 



 Traverse City garden club officially 
organized in April 26, 1923 by sisters Edna 
Barnum Lawton and Annette Barnum Power 

 First president was Edna Lawton 
 Graduated from Michigan State Normal 

College in Ypsilanti 

 Taught in Jackson and Traverse City Schools 

 Died when 86 yrs. old  

 Started with 35 members in 1923, dues 
were $1, and $20.95 in treasury after library 
books were purchased 

 The name, “The Friendly Garden Club,” 
was chosen as members’ gardens 
consisted of plants given by friends 

 Club very civic minded; contributed $5 to 
City Beautiful Committee to help preserve 
trees along river bank 

 

 

 
 
 
 



To stimulate the knowledge and love of gardening 

To aid in the protection of native trees, plants and wildlife 

To encourage civic plantings 

Meetings were twice a month from May to October on 
alternating Tuesdays at 2:30 

Three members served as hostesses 

 In 1923 programs included roll call 

Each meeting had a “Leader,” who conducted the program 

Absence of three consecutive meetings meant you forfeited 
active membership--only excuses were absence from the 
city or illness 

 
 





 In 1924 park committee established and club members 
protested use of Bryant Park as public camp 

Club chose to beautify Legion Park on Cass Street by 
planting flowers and bulbs 

 In 1928 Club paid Harold Ransom, a landscape architect, 
$200 to develop a landscape plan for Legion Park, later 
renamed Lardie Municipal Park 

 In 1924 Club had first floral exhibit at Wait Drug Store 

 In 1928 members participated in Cherry Festival Parade 

From 1923 – 1929 Club meeting programs emphasized 
gardening topics much like the present 



Club became a member of The Federated Garden 
Clubs of Michigan, Inc. on June 30, 1931 

Club sponsored the Trillium Garden Club in 1932, the 
Delphinium Garden Club in Suttons Bay in 1933 and 
the Marigold Garden Club in 1934 

Club hosted Federated Garden Clubs of Michigan’s  
fifth annual meeting at the Park Place Hotel 

In 1934 Club began scrapbooking to record activities 
and members’ gardens with pictures 

 

 



This picture was probably taken sometime during the latter 1920’s or in the 1930’s. 
Picture courtesy of Grace Terry, FGC member 

 Club continued beautification projects, such as, Lay Park and Bryan 
Park 
 Friendlies planted shrubs & flowers, placed picnic tables, benches, signs 

& refuse cans 

 Club championed many causes 
 Litter campaign 
 Tent caterpillars & ragweed 
 Billboard issue 
 Logo garden 



 New constitution and by-laws formulated in 1941  
 Club name formally changed to The Friendly Garden Club of 

Traverse City 
 Club limited to 50 members; had a waiting list for those wishing 

to join 
 Dues were still $1 dollar in 1940.  In 1946 it changed to $2 dollars . 
 Standing committees were:  

  Program  Publicity 

  Civic   Conservation 

  Horticulture  Jr. Garden Club 

  Highway Improvement 

 In 1944 Robert Murchie presented a program for development of 
Traverse City Bay shore.  

     



 Meetings were frequently held in member’s homes 

 In 1955, constitution and by-laws were updated 

 Dues were raised to $3 dollars 

 Standing committees were: 
 Program Publicity 
 Civic beautification Conservation 
 Horticulture Junior Garden Club 
 Highway improvement Membership 
 Garden therapy 

 Club meetings included:   
 Project of ragweed eradication 
 Lectures on vines and soil  
 Flower arranging & specimen bloom  
 Table arrangements 
 Progressive luncheon with garden tour 
 NW Michigan Fair exhibit workshop  
 Michigan Day  



Money raised for 
parkway planting 
was donated by 
The Friendly Garden 
& Trillium Clubs. 
 
Our club was active 
in many landscape 
projects in and  
around the city. 



Many times flower shows 
presented opportunities to 
earn money for club projects, 
such as this landscaping 
project at the high school. 
 
Maxine Meach and Helen 
Milliken accepted an award 
of $250 for a landscaping 
project at Central High 
School campus. 
 



Planting redwood 
flower boxes on Front 
Street in the 40’s & 50’s.  
Originally they were  
planted with annuals & 
evergreen trees, but 
were replaced with 
American ornamental 
arborvitae trees. 

            
This is just one of the 
many projects 
supported by The 
Friendly Garden Club of 
Traverse City.   
 
 



This picture was 
taken in 1952 and 
appeared in the 
Record-Eagle. 
 
These garden 
clubbers were 
serious about their 
hats!  



 Landscape plans for high school were adopted & flower show 
“Everywhere, Everywhere Christmas” helped raise $2,000 for this 
project 

 Evergreen trees in downtown redwood tubs were dismantled, 
and businesses were encouraged to beautify their surroundings 

 Friendlies continued to participate in Northwestern Michigan 
Fair in many areas of competition 

 Special commission from three garden clubs formed to devise a 
plan regarding billboards 

 Expansion of Traverse City Light & Power opposed by club 

 Radio and TV shows were in the works by Elnora Milliken 

 Junior Garden Club began 

 State Federation met in Traverse City 

 



In 1970 – 1984, Elnora 
Milliken & Barbara 
MacFarlane co-hosted 
the TV 7 & 4 program, 
“The Friendly Garden 
Club of the Air.”  Les 
Biederman gave them 
public service air time 
of 15-30 minutes for 
their live action pro-
gram, which was later 
taped. 
 
They were also on 
WLDR radio three 
times a week. 



In 1975 Friendlies voted to hold monthly meetings 
from January through December with discussion 
including: 
 Absenteeism 
 Dues 
 Residential requirements 

Fundraiser projects included: 
 Cookbooks with wooden covers; cost $3.50 
 Cookie cookbook; cost $5 
 Wildflower placemats; cost 5 cents each 
 Guest luncheons; cost $3.50 



Club celebrated its 50th 
birthday along with the State 
Federation’s 50th birthday! 

Club 
received 
Ann Arbor 
Club of 
Distinction 
Award 

Program 
Yearbooks 



 Dorry Price chaired 
first Garden Walk 

 

 Garden club 
member Helen 
Milliken’s garden 
was one of the five 
gardens on the walk 

 

 One thousand 
tickets were printed; 
ticket cost $4 

 

 

 Club started tradition of 
serving cookies and 
giving a gift to garden 
owners 

 

 Notice the profit of 
$1,940 from this walk 
benefited Boardman 
Riverwalk Project 

 

 Two or three businesses 
donated the cost of 
ticket printing 

 



This project was an Arbor 
Day planting in 1985. 
 
For all Arbor Day 
projects, children were 
actively involved with 
actual planting. 
 
After planting was 
completed, it was time 
for something to eat and 
drink (usually cookies 
and lemonade or juice). 



 From 1968 to 1980 Friendlies 
had a business landscaping 
contest. 

 Businesses that registered for 
the program were eligible for 
a landscape award.  Several 
different classes or levels were 
considered.  

 At the end of the thirteen 
years, they advertised a “BEST 
OF THE BEST” self-guided 
tour of all the businesses.  
This is one of several sheets 
describing where businesses 
were located. 

 

 



Logo Gardens—The 80’s 
 
 
First Logo Garden planted by 
Friendlies in the open space in 1987 in 
celebration of Michigan’s 150 years as a 
state. 

Sailboats on the Bay--1989 

TC Cherries--1988 



Old signs gave way to 
new ones! 

Peg Jonkhoff, club president 90-91, 
accepted  the 1st District V Garden 
Club of the Year award. 



The Civic 
Beautification 
Committee also 
included plantings at 
the Senior 
Center. 

 

The Club donated 
$6,000 towards  a 
landscape plan and 
plant materials for 
the new TC 
Convention and 
Visitors Bureau.  
Mary Ann Pobuda 
chaired. 
 

This picture was taken in 
1990. 

 



 “A Day at the Commons” 
took place July 26, 1996, 
under Shirley Schneider’s 
chairmanship. 

 
 In 1998-99, the Grand 

Traverse Commons tree 
identification project was 
begun with GPS location of 
trees in the Commons area 
Arboretum.  Eunice Pines 
chaired this enormous 
project.  Champion black 
willow trees were 
recognized. 

 



 Plans for the Grand Traverse Area 
Children’s Garden broke ground 
in 1999 under the direction of 
Susan Kuschell, who served as 
club president from 1998-1999 

 Located at the rear of Traverse 
Area District Library 

 Memorial bricks were sold to 
general public 

 Various area garden clubs planted 
gardens 

 Continues to expand and grow 
under Susan’s watchful eye and 
her many garden club volunteers 



Gets a facelift with 
    this rebuild. 
 
Old space was 
    outlined with rail- 
    road ties. 

 
Sprinklers were  
    added to keep 
    our plantings 
    beautiful. 

The Logo 
Garden 



What a great looking 
group of women in the 
20’s! 

 

 

And….still a great looking 
group of women! This 
picture was taken in 
2008 at one of our 
meetings at the 
Horticultural Station. 

 



In 2006, the Club supported a plant sale to 
benefit The Children’s Garden. 
 
Once again, Susan Kuschell was the 
driving force behind this project. 

In 2001, The Children’s 
Garden expanded to 
include a Learning 
Garden by the old 
railroad tracks and 
station. 



Eunice Pines and her committee worked 
on completing labeling.  This project 
received a National Garden Club Award. 

What a dedicated group of members.  Here 
they are witnessing planting of a Fringe tree.  
Through the years, the Club has planted many 
trees at the Commons.  Several were planted on 
The Women's Trail.  Hopefully, the deer have 
left them alone! 



Through the years, The Friendly Garden Club has presented several educators with a 
scholarship to Higgins Lake, an Environmental School, and sponsored student 
scholarships to TBA Horticultural students. 



 On May 17-19, 2006, and 2007 Friendlies 
supported Michigan Garden Club’s Landscape 
Design School by helping with snacks and 
lunches as well as manpower. 

 

 The first three of the schools were held at The 
Presbyterian Church in Traverse City. 

 

 This school was successful enough that 
Chairmen Terry Harding and Pat Huxtable 
were able to secure a nationally-known 
speaker for the 4th course.  This course was 
combined with two other schools for a Tri-
Refresher Symposium. 

 



 
 

Michigan 
Garden 
Club,  

District V 
meeting 

in Traverse 
City, 2010 

 

 
 

Lower left 
shopping 

 
 
 

Below 
Registration 

 



All smiles now that their 
work is done. 



And . . . Special 
honors went 
to Elnora Milliken & 
Shirley Schneider. 

2011 Luncheon 

Honorees 

2010 Presidents Luncheon— 
         We eat again! 
 



 Our faithful pattern layout man, John 
Frasier, retired this year.  The Friendlies 
presented him with a scrapbook of all the 
designs he helped implement and 
recognized his many years of service and  
help in our club projects of Arbor Day and 
the logo garden plantings. 

Many 
thanks to 

John Fraiser 



Michigan Garden Clubs, Inc. went 
high tech with a website 
www.michigangardenclubs.com 
thanks to Edna Rosenfield’s legacy. 

In 2011 The Friendly Garden Club of 
Traverse City went high tech with our 
own website:  
      www.thefriendlygardenclub.org  
   with thanks to Stephanie Nelsen. 

http://www.michigangardenclubs.com/
http://www.thefriendlygardenclub.org/


Our Field Trip to Grass 
River Natural Area 

Honorees at Past Presidents Luncheon 

Junior Gardening 



Taking a field trip through  
Father Ken Stachnik’s garden  

Attending  gardening 
classes and demonstrating 

flower arranging at our  
Garden Walk. 



Congratulations to The Friendly Garden Club of Traverse City from  our 
hard-working 90th Anniversary Celebration Committee! 



Geranium Sales 

Garden Walks 

Logo plantings 

Senior Center plantings 

Landscape design awards 
for local businesses 

Scholarships to 
conservation school 

 

Grants to local 
organizations 

Flower Shows 

Arbor Day plantings 

The Children’s Garden 

Great educational 
programs and much 
more . . . 

 



1) Providing education 

2) Promoting the love of gardening 

3) Landscape and floral design 

4) Encouraging civic beautification and environmental 
responsibility 



1922-1924 Mrs. E. Lawton 

1924-1926 Mrs. F. Barnum 

1926-1928 Mrs. Hopper 

1928-1930 Mrs. H. Montague 

1930-1932 Mrs. W. Foote 

1932-1934 Mrs. R. Price 

1934-1936 Mrs. J. Mead 

1936-1937 Mrs. H. Musselman 

1937-1940 Mrs. H. Hossmaster 

1940-1942 Mrs. M. Ashmore 

1942-1944 Mrs. W. Thompson 

1944-1946 Mrs. Florence Wells 

1946-1948 Mrs. C. Novak 

1948-1949 Mrs. W. Myers 

1949-1950 Mrs. H. Titus 

1950-1952 Miss Lucy Brown 

1952-1954 Mrs. C. Putnam 

1954-1956 Mrs. J. VanEenenaam 

1956-1958 Mrs. A. Wright 

1958-1960 Mrs. Helen Milliken 

1960-1962 Mrs. J. Batdorff 

1962-1964 Mrs. Maxine Meach 

1964-1965    Mrs. W. Wadsworth 

1965-1967 Mrs. Erie Heermann 

1967-1969 Mrs. H. Oliver 

1969-1971 Mrs. B. Oakes 

1971-1973 Mrs. K. Gibson 

1973-1975 Mrs. A. Huey 

1975-1976 Mrs. Egeler 

1976-1977 Mrs. J. Bartko 

1977-1979 Mrs. F. MacFarlane 

1979-1980 Mrs. G. Basta 

1980-1982 Mrs. V. Klimecky 

1982-1983 Mrs. Edna Rosenfield 

1983-1985 Mrs. K. Kotila 

1985-1986 Mrs. Edna Rosenfield 

1986-1987 Mrs. Sophia Bradley 

1988-1989 Mrs. Mary Brown 

1990-1991 Mrs. Peg Jonkhoff 

1992-1993 Mrs. Beth Cole 

1994-1995 Mrs. Mary Ann Pobuda 

1996-1997 Mrs. Shirley Schneider 

1998-1999 Mrs. Susan Kuschell 

2000-2001 Mrs. Beverly Gourdie 

2002-2003 Mrs. Barbara Stein 

2004-2005 Mrs. Sue Loney 

2006-2007 Mrs. Nancy Johnson 

2008-2009 Mrs. Pat Jean 

2010-2011 Mrs. Cathy Hamilton 

2011-2013 Mrs. Sue Soderberg 



 Peg Jonkhoff for her written history of our garden 
club and storing our archived materials. 

 

 Jean Spagnuolo and Pat Jean for their help in putting 
this presentation together. 

 

 Terry Harding who compiled, scanned, edited and 
created a rough draft of this presentation.  

 

 Stephanie Nelsen for her computer expertise in 
enhancing and finishing this presentation. 

 

 

 

 
As Bob Hope would say….Thanks for the memories---Kirsten 
Ardery, Sophia Bradley, Nancy Collard, Erie Heermann, Maxine 
Meach , Dorry Price and all of our long-time members who 
provided such wonderful stories of the earlier years of The 
Friendly Garden Club of Traverse City. 


